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  I am Mary Price and I appear today on behalf of the board, staff and over 20,000 
members of Families Against Mandatory Minimums (FAMM) to convey our recommendations 
about the issues for comment and proposals regarding the drug guidelines.  The majority of our 
members are affected by the decisions you make.  I am very grateful for the chance to address 
these issues on their behalf. 
 
The Commission should make the Fair Sentencing Act emergency amendment permanent, 
but restore the crack cocaine base offense levels of 24 and 30 to conform to the FSA 
mandatory minimum levels.  
 
 The Commission faced challenges when promulgating the emergency amendment 
pursuant to directives in the Fair Sentencing Act.  We thought that overall the Commission did a 
good job, for example balancing directives that sought enhancements with the need to avoid 
double counting resulting from existing enhancements. We were, however, profoundly 
disappointed that the Commission, without any discernable support, raised crack cocaine 
sentences by two levels in the emergency amendment.  We urge you, in promulgating the 
permanent amendment, to restore the guideline base offense levels that correspond to the new 
mandatory minimums to 24 and 30. 
 
 Raising guideline sentences above those called for in the FSA offends the core objectives 
of that legislation. We can discern no justification in the FSA, or in the principles of equity and 
parsimony that inspired it, for making crack sentences under the guidelines longer than those 
called for in the statute. 
 
  The public comment that addressed the question of base offense levels was, with one 
exception, unanimous in recommending that you retain sentences for crack offenses so that the 
base offense levels contain, not exceed, the new mandatory minimums. Notably, the members of 
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Congress who weighed in argued that Levels 24 and 30 should be maintained.1  Sen. Durbin, co-
sponsor of the FSA in the Senate wrote pointedly, “[i]n debating and passing the Fair Sentencing 
Act, Congress did not intend for the base offense levels for crack cocaine to change, and nothing 
in the text or legislative history suggest otherwise.”2 
 
 As Sen. Durbin explained, raising crack cocaine sentences by two offense levels ensured 
that otherwise eligible defendants (hundreds by the Commission’s count) would see no benefit 
from a sentencing change that the Commission and Congress worked so long and hard to 
accomplish.  Commissioner Ruben Castillo, in decrying the decision to raise the guidelines, 
stated that “100 to 500 individuals . . . expected to be sentenced from November 1, 2010  . . . to 
November 1, 2011 . . . will be unaffected by the proposed amendment because of the decision to 
set the base offense levels at 26 and 32 to account for the new mandatory minimum gradations.”3 
Raising the offense levels adds between a year and fifteen months to the guideline sentence of a 
defendant in Criminal History Category I. 
 
 Rationalizing the crack-powder ratio by raising the crack base offense levels, in our 
opinion, is not a sufficient reason to overcome the goals of fairness and parsimony realized by 
the FSA.  While the mandatory minimum for crack cocaine was assailed as unduly long, it was 
not assailed as unduly long simply because of the stark disparity between crack and powder 
cocaine.  The ratio was a symptom of the problem; the ratio was not the problem.  
 

The Commission’s decision was also inexplicable because it all but invites variances as 
judges consider what sentence to impose.   On the one hand, they have a congressional judgment 
about the appropriate sentences for crack cocaine offenses.  On the other hand, they are faced 
with a higher guideline sentence.  If they resolve the dilemma in favor of the congressional 
judgment, their decision adds to the body of variance statistics.   Given how much criticism 
judges are receiving for varying from the guidelines and how much is being made about disparity 
in sentencing in some quarters, it is especially puzzling that the Commission would set up such a 
situation and put judges in this position.4 

 
Of course, the Commission can obviate any concerns about dissonance in the guidelines 

between crack offenses whose guidelines would, following our recommendation, contain the 
mandatory minimum within base offense levels and all other base offense levels for drugs that 
float above the mandatory minimum, by lowering all drugs by at least two levels. If however, the 

                                                            
1 See Letter from Honorable John Conyers, Chairman, Committee on the Judiciary, and the Honorable Robert C. 
“Bobby” Scott, Chairman, Subcommittee on Crime, Terrorism and Homeland Security, U.S. House of 
Representatives to the Honorable William K. Sessions, III, Chair, U.S. Sentencing Comm’n. (Oct. 8, 2010); Letter 
from Richard J. Durbin, Senator, to the Honorable William K. Sessions, III, Chair, U.S. Sentencing Comm’n 203 
(Oct. 8, 2010). 
2 Id.  
3 United States Sentencing Commission Public Meeting Minutes 4 (October 15, 2010) (remarks of Commissioner 
Ruben Castillo).  
4  See, e.g., Protecting American Taxpayers: Significant Accomplishments and Ongoing Challenges in the Fight 
Against Fraud, Hearing before the Senate Judiciary Committee, 112th Cong.  (Jan. 26, 2011) (prepared statement of 
Ranking Member Chuck Grassley) (stating that “now that the Guidelines have been held to be merely advisory, the 
disparity and unfairness in judicially imposed sentences that we sought to eliminate on a bipartisan basis are 
returning”).  
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Commission is not ready to take that step, we urge the restoration of the pre-FSA base offense 
levels.  

 
 The Commission should make additional revisions to the drug trafficking 

guidelines. 
 

FAMM welcomes suggested revisions to the Guidelines, including a suggested two-level 
downward adjustment where no aggravating features are present and a two-level downward 
adjustment for truthful information regarding the offense.  Both would, if carefully crafted and in 
combination with lower guideline base offense levels and an expansion of the safety valve (both 
discussed below), mitigate the guidelines’ excessive reliance on drug quantity as a measure of 
the appropriate sentence.   
 
 (a) Adjust the drug quantity table down by two levels so that the base offense levels do 
not exceed the corresponding mandatory minimums but rather incorporate them near the top of 
the ranges.  
 
 FAMM encourages the Commission to amend the drug quantity table so that base offense 
levels 24 and 30 correspond to the respective statutory mandatory minimums.  Further, we urge 
that you make this straightforward adjustment to the sentencing guidelines in the current 
amendment cycle, even as you conduct a comprehensive, multi-year review of the drug 
guidelines, which we hope will include review to delink the guidelines from the mandatory 
minimum.  A two-level reduction will have an immediate ameliorative effect on guidelines that 
are widely and correctly assailed as too punitive, will lessen the now overwhelming impact of 
drug quantity as a sentence accelerant, and will help the Commission comply with requirements 
outlined in the Sentencing Reform Act. 
 

The Commission has acknowledged that many penalty ratios within the guidelines do not 
reflect the “relative harmfulness” of particular drugs.5  For example, trafficking in 5 grams of 
pure methamphetamine carries a 60-month mandatory minimum penalty,6 but is listed at offense 
level 26, which carries a 63-78 month sentence under the guidelines.7  FAMM receives calls 
often from frustrated inmates convicted of harsh methamphetamine penalties and their families. 
These sentences contribute to a perception of unfairness within the criminal justice system.  
Given that the Commission has consistently urged Congress to reform mandatory minimum 
sentences for drug offenses,8 it makes little sense to maintain guideline ranges above these 
sentences.  Instead, the Commission should utilize its acknowledged authority to place the 
minimum sentences within the guidelines. 
 

When Congress adopted mandatory minimum sentences for drug offenses in 1986, it 
interrupted the Commission’s development of drug offense guidelines.  The Commission 
                                                            
5 UNITED STATES SENTENCING COMMISSION, FIFTEEN YEARS OF GUIDELINE SENTENCING vii (2004) (“FIFTEEN YEAR 
REPORT”)  
6 21 U.S.C. § 841(b)(1)(B)(viii) (2006).   
7 UNITED STATES . SENTENCING GUIDELINES MANUAL § 2D1.1(c)(7) (2009).    
8 See, e.g., Unfairness in Federal Cocaine Sentencing: Is it Time to Crack the 100 to 1 Disparity? Hearing Before 
the Subcomm. on Crime, Terrorism, and Homeland Security of the H. Comm. on the Judiciary, 111th Cong. 3 (2009) 
(statement of Ricardo H. Hinojosa, Acting Chair, United States Sentencing Commission).   
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responded to this “dilemma” by correlating the guideline range to the new mandatory minimums, 
but in all cases indexed the applicable range above the mandatory minimum.9  Doing so, of 
course, provided for even longer minimum guideline sentences than called for even by the 
applicable mandatory minimums.10   
 

The twin assault mounted by the mandatory minimums and even higher and then 
mandatory guidelines caused the unprecedented incarceration of even first-time, nonviolent drug 
offenders11, characterized by the Justice Kennedy Commission of the American Bar Association 
as “far beyond historical norms.”12  The Sentencing Commission acknowledged that the drug 
guidelines, in combination with the relevant conduct rule, “had the effect of increasing prison 
terms far above what had been typical in past practice, and in many cases above the level 
required by the literal terms of the mandatory minimum statutes.”13 
 

The Commission later explained that “the base offense levels are set at guideline ranges 
slightly higher than the mandatory minimum levels to permit some downward adjustment for 
defendants who plead guilty or otherwise cooperate with authorities.”14 Not only are we unsure 
which congressionally mandated purpose of sentencing this rationale served, but we observe that 
cooperation is of course subject to a motion by the prosecution to reduce a guideline sentence 
and even waive the mandatory minimum to reward the substantial assistance.  Moreover, as the 
Commission pointed out in 1995, the specific offense characteristics and enhancements increased 
sentence lengths so much so that “most drug defendants in federal court receive guideline 
sentences higher than the applicable statutory mandatory minimum.”15  In 2009, over half of all 
drug defendants, 12,221, were sentenced to terms that exceeded the mandatory minimum for the 
drug quantity for which they were held accountable.16 
 
 Not only does maintaining base offense levels above the mandatory minimums serve no 
legitimate purpose of sentencing, but, as the Commission has explained, there is also no statutory 
basis for anchoring the guidelines with the mandatory minimums.17  When addressing mandatory 
minimums, the Commission has a variety of choices.  It can set the guidelines “so that the base 
offense level for a Criminal History Category I offender corresponds to the first guideline range 
on the sentencing table with a minimum guideline range in excess of the mandatory minimum.”18  
This is of course what it did in 1987 and has continued to do, with some notable exceptions, to 
this day.  The Commission can calibrate  the guideline so that it “include[s] the mandatory 
minimum at any point within the range,” or “the Commission may set the base offense level 

                                                            
9  FIFTEEN YEAR REPORT at  48, 49.   
10 FIFTEEN YEAR REPORT at 49. 
11 FIFTEEN YEAR REPORT at 49, 55 (Figure 2.7), iv (where the Commission acknowledges that, under the guidelines, 
sentences have been made “more severe” and lengths of imprisonment have “climbed dramatically.” 
12 REPORT BY THE AMERICAN BAR ASSOCIATION’S JUSTICE KENNEDY COMMISSION. 38 (Aug. 2004).  
13 FIFTEEN YEAR REPORT at 49. 
14 UNITED STATES SENTENCING COMMISSION, SPECIAL REPORT TO CONGRESS:  COCAINE AND FEDERAL SENTENCING 
POLICY 148 (Feb. 1995) (“1995 COCAINE REPORT”).  
15 1995 COCAINE REPORT at 148. 
16 UNITED STATES SENTENCING COMMISSION, 2009 MONITORING DATASET. 
17 UNITED STATES SENTENCING COMMISSION, THE HISTORY OF THE CHILD PORNOGRAPHY GUIDELINES (Oct. 2009). 
18 Id. at 44 (emphasis in original). 
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below the mandatory minimum and rely on specific offense characteristics and Chapter Three 
adjustments to reach the statutory mandatory minimum.”19   
 

Implementing a change to the drug guidelines now would have an immediate and salutary 
effect on the length of sentences for drug trafficking, doing justice while helping the 
Commission meet one of its obligations under the Sentencing Reform Act.  Federal law requires 
the Commission to promulgate guidelines that “minimize the likelihood that the Federal prison 
population will exceed the capacity of the Federal prisons.”20  In 2009, the Bureau of Prisons 
reported that the majority of prisoners in its facilities, 51.8 percent, were serving sentences for 
drug crimes.21 The Bureau holds over 100,000 people on drug offenses.22  Meanwhile, 
population exceeds the Bureau’s rated capacity by 37 percent.23  Today’s federal prison 
population of 210,380 represents a nearly five-fold increase over that in the mid-1980s when the 
drug sentences were enacted.24   
 

The Sentencing Guidelines cannot be held accountable for the entire increase in the 
population, but it does answer for 25 percent.  According to the Commission’s Fifteen Year 
Report, “[t]he major cause of the prison population explosion is the increase in sentence length 
for drug trafficking, from 23 months before the guidelines to 73 months in 2001.  About 75% of 
this increase was due to mandatory minimums, and 25% was due to guideline increases above 
mandatory minimum levels.25 
 

Finally, given the overbearing influence of drug quantity on the calculated guideline 
sentence and particularly in light of the multiple enhancements added to the drug sentence 
calculation by directives in the FSA, this small course correction, reducing somewhat the 
influence of drug quantity now would set a marker and the tone for your multi-cycle 
consideration of drug sentencing.   

  
(b) Expand the availability of the safety valve 
 
The statutory safety valve, as currently constituted, allows courts to depart from a 

mandatory minimum sentence for certain drug offenders and in its place impose a sentence based 
on the sentencing guidelines if five criteria are met.26  Pursuant to the guidelines, defendants who 

                                                            
19 Id. at 45 (emphasis in original). 
20 28 U.S.C. § 994(g). 
21 UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE, FEDERAL BUREAU OF PRISONS (BUREAU OF PRISONS), STATE OF THE 
BUREAU  2009 2, available at http://www.bop.gov/news/PDFs/sob09.pdf. 
22  BUREAU OF PRISONS, QUICK FACTS ABOUT THE BUREAU OF PRISONS, available at  
http://www.bop.gov/news/quick.jsp (last updated January 29, 2011). 
23 See Hearing on Housing D.C. Felons Far Away from Home:  Effects on Crime, Recidivism, and  Reentry, before 
the Subcomm. on Federal Workforce, Postal Service, and the District of Columbia of the H. Comm. on Government 
Reform and Oversight (May 5, 2010) (statement of Harley G. Lappin, Director, Federal Bureau of Prisons, available 
at. http://www.justice.gov/ola/testimony/111-2/05-05-10-lappin-housing-felons-away-from-home.pdf.  
24 BUREAU OF PRISONS, WEEKLY POPULATION REPORT (2011), available at 
http://www.bop.gov/locations/weekly_report.jsp (last modified Mar. 10, 2011). 
25 FIFTEEN YEAR REPORT at 54.   
26 Id.  The five criteria are: (1) the defendant does not have more than one criminal history point, as determined 
under the sentencing guidelines; (2) the defendant did not use violence or credible threats of violence or possess a 
firearm or other dangerous weapon (or induce another participant to do so) in connection with the offense; (3) the 
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meet the criteria of the safety valve can also receive a two-level reduction from their prescribed 
guideline sentence.27   
 

We believe the safety valve should be expanded to apply to all low-level offenders 
subject to harsh sentences for any crime and should be amended with regard to its calculation of 
criminal history.   
 
 Since 2001, when the Commission amended the guidelines to permit the two-level safety 
valve reduction whether or not the qualifying defendant was subject to the mandatory minimum, 
26,522 guideline defendants have benefitted.  In 2009, fully 14 percent of all drug defendants – 
3,332 defendants not subject to mandatory minimums – received safety valve sentences.28  

 
 While many individuals have been helped by the safety valve provision, including the 
two-level reduction under the guidelines, the current guideline and statutory language restricts 
the availability of the safety valve to certain drug offenders.29  As the Commission argued in its 
past testimony to Congress, this safety valve reflected a desire to allow flexibility in sentencing 
for the least culpable offenders and ought to be more widely available.30  This reflected the 
Commission’s concern that low-level, non-violent defendants with no or minimal prior records 
suffer unnecessarily harsh sentences.  We agree that the safety valve has proven a valuable way 
to better individualize sentences and applaud your call for its expansion. 
 

The statutory safety valve, we agree, should apply more broadly, as nonviolent and low-
level offenders continue to face unduly harsh mandatory minimums as well as long guideline 
sentences.31  As a result, 69 percent of federal judges called for the safety valve to be expanded 
to all crimes with a mandatory minimum.32  
  

Even if Congress fails to broaden the scope of the safety valve, the Commission could 
address this problem by allowing the guideline safety valve to benefit low-level offenders 
convicted of crimes other than those currently covered.  For example, it could be used, in the 
drug context, to recognize low-level protected zone offenders and listed chemical offenders 
                                                                                                                                                                                                
offense did not result in death or serious bodily injury to any person; (4) the defendant was not an organizer, leader, 
manager, or supervisor of others in the offense, as determined under the sentencing guidelines and was not engaged 
in a continuing criminal enterprise, as defined in section 408 of the Controlled Substances Act; and (5) not later than 
the time of the sentencing hearing, the defendant has truthfully provided to the Government all information and 
evidence the defendant has concerning the offense or offenses that were part of the same course of conduct or of a 
common scheme or plan, but the fact that the defendant has no relevant or useful other information to provide or that 
the Government is already aware of the information shall not preclude a determination by the court that the 
defendant has complied with this requirement.  
27 U.S. SENTENCING GUIDELINES MANUAL § 2D1.1(b)(11) (2009).   
28 UNITED STATES SENTENCING COMMISSION, SOURCEBOOK OF FEDERAL SENTENCING STATISTICS Table 44 (2002-
2009). (2009 SOURCEBOOK”) 
29 Id.; 18 U.S.C. § 3553(f) (2006).      
30 Mandatory Minimum Sentencing Laws: The Issues, Hearing Before the Subcomm. on Crime, Terrorism and 
Homeland Security of the H. Comm. on the Judiciary, 110th Cong. 6-7 (2007) (statement of Ricardo H. Hinojosa, 
Chair, United States Sentencing Commission).   
31 In its survey of federal judges, the Commission reported that a majority of federal judges were concerned about 
unduly long sentences for crimes like receipt of child pornography.  UNITED STATES SENTENCING COMMISSION, 
RESULTS OF SURVEY OF UNITED STATES DISTRICT JUDGES 5, 11 (2010). 
32 Id. at 5.   
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whose exclusion makes little sense in light of the purposes of the safety valve.  It could also 
provide relief from unwarranted harshness that has come under criticism in other contexts, 
including for economic crimes and some child pornography cases.33  

 
In addition, the safety valve only applies to individuals who do not have more than one 

criminal history point.34  Criminal history calculations can be unrepresentative of the offender’s 
culpability and danger of recidivism, as indicated by the fact that 42.2 percent of downward 
departures in 2009 were related to issues of criminal history, substantially higher than for any 
other reason.35  Offenders can earn criminal history points for minor offenses that include 
contempt of court, reckless driving, or trespassing.36  Individuals like FAMM member Brian 
Ison, who was ineligible for the safety valve because of his past offenses of speeding without a 
license, drinking in public, and possession of alcohol by a minor and who received over 11 years 
in prison, continue to face unduly harsh sentences because of this restriction.  In a 2006 report, 
the Commission found that, that year,260 offenders like Mr. Ison would have been eligible for 
the safety valve if not for prior minor convictions..37   

 
We urge you to amend the safety valve provision in the guidelines so that it embraces  

defendants whose criminal history category is the result of a departure under U.S.S.G. § 
4A1.3(b), when the court finds the calculated criminal history category overstates true criminal 
history.  Currently, the safety valve cannot apply to defendants with more than one criminal 
history point, even when the court departs to Criminal History Category I.   By changing the 
eligibility to categories as opposed to criminal history points, the Commission can allow courts 
to apply the safety valve to people for whom the calculated criminal history in fact overstates the 
true criminal history. 

 
 

Conclusion 
 
 FAMM looks forward to working with the Commission on these and other issues that 
have such an important impact on our members. Thank you for considering our views. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

  
                                                            
33 Judges are overwhelmingly critical of the child pornography possession sentences mandated by the guideline; 69-
70 percent of judges believe them to be too high.  Id. 
34 18 U.S.C. § 3553(f)(1) (2006).   
35 2009 SOURCEBOOK at 67..   
36 ROGER W. HAINES, JR., FRANK O. BOWMAN, III, & JENNIFER C. WOLL, FEDERAL SENTENCING GUIDELINES 
HANDBOOK 1282 (2009).     
37 UNITED STATES SENTENCING COMMISSION, IMPACT OF PRIOR MINOR OFFENSES ON ELIGIBILITY FOR SAFETY 
VALVE 5 (2009).   
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